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CAPE NEWS – January & February 2021 

 
Firstly, I must apologise that I did not send out a newsletter in January, but time just seems to have rushed by, and things are 
changing all the time. I hope CAPE members and their families have been keeping well, and that you all managed some sort of 
Christmas celebration.  January 2021 brought some frightening increases in Enfield’s Covid-19 infection levels, and a much tighter 
lockdown.  I am sure that many of your families have been touched by this dreadful Covid-19 virus.  My own son, Martin, was 
infected over Christmas, but fortunately recovered pretty well. Others have not been so fortunate, and many members will probably 
know that Wally had a very serious Covid-19 infection.  He was in N. Middx. for several weeks, but thankfully he is now out of 
hospital and convalescing, on the long road to recovery.  He will not be taking an active role in CAPE for quite a while. 
 
CAPE members have continued to meet with Enfield officers and still attend various ‘remote’ meetings, such as the L.D. Focus 
Group, the Health Sub Group, the Transition Implementation Group, and the L.D. Partnership Board, making every effort to raise 
concerns and issues on behalf of carers of adults with L.D.  We have also continued to meet with Enfield’s Public Health 
representative to raise our specific Covid-19 issues and obtain information. 
 
 
Local Covid-19 Swab Antigen Testing. 
The Covid-19 Swab testing is still available, even for those who do not have symptoms, and we are grateful to Enfield for providing 
this.  Tests are available on Mondays at Park Avenue Disability Resource Centre.  If you, your D.P. staff, or the person you care for 
would like a test, please ring Rosemary Mann, on 020 8360 1195 or email her at Rosemary.Mann@enfield.gov.uk .  Enfield has also 
now set up several centres where the high speed ‘Lateral Flow’ tests are freely available to anyone who would like one.  Please 
check Enfield.gov for a centre in your area. 
 
 
Day Services and Reviews. 
Day services are now closed again, with no plans to re-open in the near future.  Many day centres are providing various services, 
especially Zoom sessions.  I know that the closure of day services has put huge pressure on many families, so if you are struggling, or 
even if you just need a short break, you should call the Duty Social Worker on 0208 379 3075.  The L.A. still has a duty of care for 
your son or daughter, and this has not changed because of Covid-19.  You should still be getting an annual review, for your family 
member, but this will be conducted over the phone.  You may have a budget for respite, which you cannot currently use to obtain a 
long break, but think about using this to get some support to enable you to get some short breaks, even for a few hours a day. 
 
 
Visits to Family Members in Care Homes or Group Supported Living Environments. 
Now that the lockdown has tightened, visits are very difficult to obtain, but some providers may still allow visits from family 
members.  There will need to be very tight safety measures in place. 
 
 
Covid-19 Vaccine. 
The rollout of the vaccine is progressing incredibly well, with the first 4 priorities having almost been addressed.  Enfield’s 
arrangements have been pretty good, although a bit ‘patchy’.  We are pleased to hear that many people with L.D. and their carers 
have now had their vaccinations.  If you are unsure about your situation, please contact your G.P., to make sure they know that you 
are a carer.  You may also be aware of a scheme that Enfield Carers Centre is publicising to facilitate vaccinations for Carers.  Please 
contact them on 020 8366 3677, if you wish to know more about this. The Government’s priority list is still, currently, as follows: 
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1. residents in a care home for older adults and their carers 
2. all those 80 years of age and over and frontline health and social care workers (includes D.P. staff, supported living staff, and day 

service staff) 
3. all those 75 years of age and over 
4. all those 70 years of age and over and Clinically Extremely Vulnerable individuals (includes adults with Down’s Syndrome) 
5. all those 65 years of age and over 
6. all individuals aged 16 years to 64 years with underlying health conditions which put them at higher risk of serious disease and 

mortality all those 60 years of age and over (includes adults with severe learning disabilities) 

7. all those 55 years of age and over 

8. all those 50 years of age and over 
 

Please note my additional comments in red, as these will apply to the staff working with our family members and also to people with 

learning disabilities.   

 

 

CASCAIDr and DRUK Membership. 

CAPE has become a member of an organisation called CASCAIDr.  We are very excited about this, as this organisation provides a 

wonderful source of advice and support for carers and disabled people, with the aim of enabling them to become ‘self advocates’.  

Please look at this link, which tells you all about CASCAIDr: 

 https://www.cascaidr.org.uk/ 

CASCAIDr was set up by Belinda Schwehr, who is a highly regarded legal expert in the field of social care law, and has delivered 

training to Enfield L.A. on the 2014 Care Act.   As part of CAPE’s membership, we have access to some legal advice, and other 

support. 

 

CAPE continues to be members of Disability Rights UK, which supports the interests of disabled people nationally, and produces the 

invaluable ‘Disability Rights Handbook’. 

 

 

Direct Payments and E-Cards. 

Some members are telling us that they are being told that they MUST take a Direct Payment (D.P.), rather than have a service 

commissioned by the L.A., and that the D.P. MUST be via an E-card.  Neither of these things is correct.  You may CHOOSE to request 

a D.P. as a way of delivering a service, but there is no obligation to do so.  Also, the E-card is fine, if that suits you, but if you would 

rather use a dedicated bank account, then this MUST be allowed.  If you are told you must have an E-card for your D.P., suggest that 

the person stating this looks at section 12.58 of the Care Act Statutory Guidance: 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/care-act-statutory-guidance/care-and-support-statutory-guidance 

 

 

Charging Policies for 2021-22 

CAPE committee members have represented carers in a Group called the Charging Reference Group, and this has done some very 

valuable work over the past 18 months to ensure that Enfield’s Charging Policy is fairly written and implemented.  Unfortunately this 

group was suddenly shut down by officers a few months ago, without any consultation with its members, or any formal notification.  

As you can imagine we were not pleased with that!  Now all feedback relating to Financial Assessment and Charging must now go  
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through the Voluntary and Community Sector, or the Partnership Boards.  CAPE is part of Enfield’s advocacy service (EAS) lead by 

EDA, and we also sit on the LDPB, so we shall continue to have a voice – but it will involve us in much more work.  Currently, we are 

considering the draft Charging Policies for 2021-22, and this is a complex process.  We shall try to ensure that these policies are fair 

and clear. 

 

I must keep reminding everyone that when they are sent a letter informing them of their revised charge for 2021-22, they must call 

Financial Assessment (020 8379 8177) and request a breakdown of how that charge is calculated.  Enfield is acting unlawfully by not 

sending this information out as a matter of course, with the annual charging revue letter, but apparently their I.T. system is 

incapable of doing this!   You will need your breakdown so that you can check the levels of Disability Related Expenditure (DRE) you 

are claiming.  You must ensure that you update this regularly, otherwise almost all of your benefits increases will be taken as 

additional charges.  If you then require any advice, you can contact the Enfield Carers Centre (0208 366 3677) or Enfield Connections 

(0203 960 0129) and obtain assistance.   You can check out the latest  DRE factsheet here: 

https://mylife.enfield.gov.uk/media/24433/dre-factsheet.pdf 

 

Please be absolutely clear that if you are not receiving any services at all from Enfield L.A., then you should not be paying any 

charges.  You must call the Duty Social Worker (020 8379 5075) and ask for a refund of any charges which you paid during periods 

when your family member was not receiving services. 

 

 

High Court Ruling against Norfolk County Council. 

Whilst we are on the subject of Charging, there was an extremely important ruling by the High Court against Norfolk County Council, 

in December 2020.  The case was brought by a mother of a woman with Down’s Syndrome.  The ruling is an important one, which 

should affect the way that people with severe learning disabilities are charged.  There are a number of informative articles about this 

ruling, but this provides the link to the case: 

https://www.inclusionlondon.org.uk/campaigns-and-policy/facts-and-information/equality-and-human-rights/important-legal-

victory-for-disabled-people/ 

It’s complicated, but for those who enjoy reading detailed legal papers, it makes very interesting reading!  We shall be pursuing this 

with Enfield L.A.  Let’s see how this develops. 

 

TV Program - ‘Harvey and Me’. 

Did any of you see this program?  It featured Katie Price and her disabled son Harvey.  It was extremely interesting, especially for 

families whose son or daughter is facing the prospect of leaving school and going to college.  I have to admit that I have not been a 

huge fan of Katie Price, but this program really did show some very realistic situations and raised some serious issues.  What was 

even more fascinating was the reviews and letters which followed this program, saying what an amazing and wonderful woman 

Katie was, coping with her son.  So please, CAPE members, pat yourselves on the back, and be proud of all the support and love you 

give your family member.  I know that we can all feel ground down, at times, and sometimes we are made to feel that we are a 

nuisance when asking for support or advice.  Just remember that to the average person in the street, we are seen as heroic!  

 

Finally! 
You have probably had enough of this, so I shall finish here, but, in the absence of our CAPE meetings, we are still around, and Luan 
is still working to support us.  Please keep in touch with each other, and let’s hope we can all meet up again before too long. 
 

Wendy Berry (Vice-Chair). Contacts - Tel: Luan, 0208 373 6249  email: CAPE@e-d-a.org.uk   website: www.CAPE-LD.org  
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